CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (SPECIAL MEETING)

WEDNESDAY 11 FEBRUARY 2004 AT 12 NOON

PRESENT:
Councillors Guest (Chairman), Bain, Mrs Bradley, Mrs Fisher (as substitute for Councillor Mallinson) and Mrs Styth

Also present: Cllr Firth, Cllr Mrs Geddes & Cllr Im Thurn

CROS.13/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Jefferson, Joscelyne, Mallinson (J) and Stothard.

CROS 14/04 – MEETING ARRANGEMENTS

Members commented that the meeting clashed with another meeting of the City Council already in the Municipal Diary and questioned why the Special Meeting had been so arranged.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager commented that the meeting had been called as a Special Meeting to enable the Committee to scrutinise the City Council’s Stage Three response to the Boundary Committee on Regional Government and Local Government Review.  The timetable for considering this matter was extremely tight with Overview and Scrutiny Committees being required to meet between 9 and 12 February to give their comments prior to the matter being considered by the Executive on 13 February who would submit a recommendation to Council on 20 February.

CROS.15/04
PROCUREMENT STRATEGY

Dr Gooding (Executive Director) gave a presentation on the City Council’s Procurement Strategy.  He reminded Members that the Committee had considered the Authority’s draft Procurement Strategy in July 2003 following which new guidance had been published by the Chartered Institute of Public Finance Accountants and the Improvement and Development Agency, the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister had also published the National Procurement Strategy for Local Government.  

Dr Gooding circulated a copy of report CE1/04 and invited Members to consider and comment on broad areas of sustainability, supporting small and medium enterprises, supporting local businesses, driving efficiencies, quality, management and control of contracts, risk management, resources for procurement, workforce matters, standards and best practice and social, economic and environmental well being.  

Dr Gooding highlighted the role which the Overview and Scrutiny Committee could have in shaping the Council’s Procurement Policy and Strategy by  monitoring performance and delivery, reviewing projects and undertaking an overall review of the Policy and Strategy.  He reminded members of the different components of the National Procurement Strategy and commented on the need to secure commitment from the top levels of the Authority ie Chief Executive & Leader in order to provide strategic management and adequate resources for procurement.  He set out a number of targets which the Council needed to achieve and added that in 2006 there would be a health check of District Councils to see how they had met the various action points.  He added that the Council would also need to consider whether as an Authority it would be resourced to carry out its own procurement or whether it would undertake its procurement as part of a partnership arrangement in the wider northern region.

Dr Gooding informed members that the City Council would need to use e-market places to access framework agreements and contracts and would also need to have an e procurement system in place by 2005 and be using an e-market place by 2006.  He added that the Council would need to consider whether the Council’s driver in its procurement strategy would be to get the best price for goods and services or to achieve community benefits by stimulating the local economy.  

In response to questions Dr Gooding added that the Council would need to consider issues surrounding the use of e-market place and ways of ensuring that the local economy was not placed at a disadvantage because of inadequacies in the Councils infrastructure.  He added that the National Procurement Strategy also included elements which enabled Local Authorities to consider how they could use procurement to help deliver corporate objectives including social and environmental objectives and that by 2004 the Council would need to produce a guide on “selling to the Council” which would address the relationships with the Community Plan, workforce issues, diversity and sustainability.  The Procurement Process would also need to include an information memorandum, which would be submitted to prospective bidders.  He added that the National Procurement Strategy would also enable invitations to tender to include a requirement for the bidder to submit an optional price proposal for delivering specific community benefits relevant to the contract which would add value to the Community Plan.  

Members in considering the presentation commented on the proposals which would enable tenderers to submit optional price proposals which would deliver benefits to the community and commented that previously when Authorities had undertaken capital projects such as the building of Old Peoples Homes then the contractor had also been persuaded to undertake landscaping works as an addition.  Dr Gooding added that as part of the National Procurement Strategy those terms would be included as part of the invitation to tender in terms of the added benefit that tenderers could provide to the contract.  The Head of Legal and Democratic Services commented that there would need to be a linkage between the project and the additional benefit which could be linked into the Council’s Community Plan and it was really a matter of seeing how the contracts could be better framed.  The Procurement and Project Co-ordination Officer added that the added value would be worked out in terms of the Tender Evaluation Process which would be framed and distributed as part of the invitation to tender.

A Member questioned how the strategy would affect the submission of In House Tenderers and whether the Councils in house teams would be able to compete on equal terms with external providers particularly in view of the fact that In House Bidders were subject to financial limits determined by politicians as part of the budget process and questioned whether the In House Bidders would have a level playing field for submitting tenders when the Procurement Strategy was re-drafted.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that if the Council wanted additional goods and services then that should form part of the tender.  The added value on contracts would come from the linkage of the tender to Community Benefit via the Corporate Plan  and in that respect an In-House team would have an advantage.  That added value could be achieved in a variety of ways by determining whether people employed to carry out a particular contract needed to meet certain conditions but he added that the Procurement Strategy would reinforce the need for In-House Bids which would be able to add value and a linkage to the Community Strategy.  The Town Clerk & Chief Executive added that he was not aware of any change which would affect the ability of an In-House team to bid for contracts although he added that the point would be picked up as part of the Review of the Local Authorities Procurement Strategy.  

A Member commented that in situations where there was a monopoly in terms of the provider the Local Authorities influence in those places would be reduced, and the Executive Director agreed that it would be difficult and the Council’s options would be limited in influencing such a supplier.  The Member also highlighted the City Council’s own capacity in terms of human resources to progress the Procurement Strategy.  The Executive Director commented that the first step for the City Council was to be clear as to what the City Council wanted to achieve in its Procurement Strategy and what it wished to carry out In House.  It would then be necessary to put in place various steps to resource those requirements but the Council would need to be clear as to what it was including as part of its strategy.

A Member commented that the Council had in the past let contracts which were the most economically advantageous in terms of quality and cost and she questioned whether there was criteria laid down for assessing those and whether that criteria could be achieved objectively.  She questioned how the Council would determine the criteria and whether it would differ from project to project or whether it would be laid out in the Procurement Strategy or whether it would rest with the Portfolio Holder.  

The Procurement Officer commented that in the past the Council had considered tenders in terms of whether they were economically advantageous and in that respect had been able to take other issues into account as well as price.  The philosophy that price was not the sole driving factor remained and an evaluation matrix would be used when considering tenders and the Portfolio Holder would submit reports to the Executive on the outcome of the evaluation of the tender and would take that into account different factors for different projects.  Dr Gooding added that the Councils Purchasing would be guided by a set of guiding principles which would need to be set out in the Procurement Strategy.

A Member questioned whether the Procurement process would include protection for the interests of staff during any transfer and wondered why such a provision was included within the Procurement Strategy.  Officers suggested that the section could be re-worded to say that the rights of staff would be protected if a Procurement led to transfer of staff.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive agreed that the wording in relation to the section on TUPE Transfers included in the Procurement Strategy could be amended.

Members also questioned whether the Procurement Strategy would indicate that the acceptance of tenders would not necessarily be based on the lowest cost in order to protect the position of Officers.

The Procurement Officer commented that the Council had taken quality into the Evaluation Process for some time and these matters were reported to the Executive by Portfolio Holders but he noted the comments and felt that the position could be highlighted to Members and Officers.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that the City Council was now working under a duty of Best Value and not as part of the old CCT regime. The Procurement Officer added that the Authority had moved away from the CCT competitive tendering environment and in the future would need to consider at partnership provision, which would require a different approach by the Council.

Councillor Im Thurn attended the meeting as a representative of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and commented on the section of the report which had been produced by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the Environmental Performance of the Council.  He drew attention to the section in the report regarding procurement and purchasing.  He commended the use of Overview and Scrutiny Committee at the commencement of the procurement process as a gate keeper as opposed to later in the process as that gave an ideal opportunity for Overview and Scrutiny to contribute to the decision/ideas before the matter had been adopted as Council policy.  

He added that sustainability should be a main characteristic of any Carlisle Procurement Strategy.  He added that whilst assessing procurement or contracts in terms of cost and quality was normal procedure assessing any tender in terms of the environmental impact of a contract would be very difficult and easy to ignore unless it was actively pursued.  He stressed the need for political support via the Portfolio Holders and Executive support by senior Officers so that the issue of sustainability in the procurement process was emphasised not just in the strategy itself but in the documents which supported it.  He added that it would be essential for adequate resources to be devoted to the procurement process and the level of corporate resource would need to be addressed. He highlighted the section in the strategy suggesting that the Council would need to identify future procurement skills needed across the Authority and determine a policy of meeting those needs including external commissioning, recruitment, training or re-deployment.  He stressed the need to take into account environmental impact on procurement as whilst the questions of cost and quality could look after themselves the question of environmental impact could be ignored unless it was pursued as a priority.

The Executive Director then thanked Members for their input.

The meeting then broke up for lunch and reconvened at 1.45 pm.

CROS.16/04
REGIONAL GOVERNMENT AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT REVIEW

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted report CE.6/04 regarding additional work carried out by KPMG Consultants in collaboration with the District Councils of Allerdale, Copeland, Eden and Carlisle in support of the Council’s preferred option of a joint Carlisle and Eden Council.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive pointed out that the KPMG document had been written as if it were a Carlisle and Eden submission to the Boundary Committee and added that the report sought to address the concerns of the Boundary Committee on the City Council’s preferred option of a Carlisle and Eden Authority together with strategic issues.  He added that whilst the report had been written by KPMG the Council Leader and Deputy Leader had both commented and made amendments to the report.

Members in considering the report questioned why the Boundary Committee had left in the option of a Unitary County of Cumbria when two of the three options for Lancashire would exclude that option and a Member also questioned whether there had been any liaison between the City Council and the District Councils in Lancashire or the Lancashire County Council on the impact of the various options for Lancashire on the outcome of the options for Cumbria.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that a further report had been prepared on the voting arrangements for the referendum. 

Councillor Firth commented that the Executive had not spoken to Representatives from either the Lancashire County Council or Districts in Lancashire and added that the Boundary Committee had previously indicated that they considered Lancashire County Council to be larger than the optimum solution for Unitary Authorities.

Members also commented that the report submitted by KPMG was not an independent document but had a political bias and as it had been written with input from Executive Members it did in effect support a particular political view.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive agreed that there had been input from Executive Members.  He added that the Overview and Scrutiny Committee nonetheless gave Members an opportunity to influence the report and comments were invited from the meeting on the report for submission to the Executive and on to Council as part of the travelling draft report which would ultimately be agreed by Council and would become Council policy.

Members further questioned whether the Executive or Council would be putting forward only one option or whether they would be submitting a fall back position.  

Councillor Firth commented that it was likely that the Executive’s recommendation to Council would support existing Council policy.  In that respect one of the options from the Boundary Committee was a North Cumbria option which effectively joined four District Councils together.  The Council’s preferred option was to split the North Cumbria option into two joint Authorities and it would be a matter for the Boundary Committee to consider whether that was an additional option or an option which would replace their earlier option.  He added that the Leader and Deputy Leaders role had been to consider the KPMG report in draft and strengthen it in terms of representing the City Council’s existing policy.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that the Council’s policy was to support three pairs of Authorities ie Carlisle Eden, Copeland Allerdale, Barrow South Lakeland and it was open to Overview and Scrutiny, the Executive or the Council to propose alternatives.  He added however that no alternative proposal had been submitted.  If Members wished to put forward an alternative option then the process was still there to enable that to happen and as the closing date for submissions was 23 February Officers would respond to any request in the time available.

RESOLVED – That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s report and the KPMG report be noted and the following individual comments be forwarded to the Executive on 13 February 2004.

(1)
That the Executive be recommended to contact District Councils in Lancashire and the Lancashire County Council to assess the impact of the various options included for both Cumbria and Lancashire in that two of the three options which had been submitted for Lancashire would impact on the two options which had been submitted for Cumbria.

(2) That Officers check the report from KPMG thoroughly in order to take out any typing errors.

(3) That some of the assertions in the KPMG document were incorrect including:


(i) The report indicated that The Single Unitary for North Cumbria sought to combine two areas which have virtually no transport links.  The Committee stressed that this was not so.


(ii)
The report indicated that the Eden Valley PCT supported the creation of three Unitary Authorities.  The Committee indicated that this was not the case.

(4)
Members commented that the public transport links between East and West Cumbria were poor compared with North and South and the quality of public transport would have an effect on a Council established around the North Cumbria option given the large area covered by such an Authority. It would be imperative that if a Council were to be created on a North Cumbria basis that the public transport links were improved in order that the Council could truly represent the community which it served.

CROS.17/04
RENEWALS RESERVE

The Audit Services Manager presented report FS.30/03 on the Performance Review of Renewals Reserve.  He informed Members that the Review had been carried out as part of an overall review of balances and reserves held by the Authority and he set out the objectives and scope of the Review.  He added that the study had reviewed the operation of the Reserves, the reasons for holding the reserves, the accounting treatment of the reserves and discussed the relative merits of acquiring vehicles and plant through operating leases as opposed to outright purchase.  He added that the overall conclusion of the Review sought to establish whether the Renewals Reserve was operating efficiently and to identify whether comprehensive systems were in place to enable the effective operation of the Reserve. 

The Audit Services Manager highlighted the recommendations, contained in Appendix A to the above report, which were intended to advise and support Officers in the regeneration of the procedures already in place to ensure that the reserve was operated effectively, efficiently and gave value for money.  

Mr Beckett introduced Paula Norris and Caroline Wightman who had carried out the Review and Members questioned Officers on the details of the report.  In response to questions from Members the  Audit Manager commented on suggestions that the purchasing of IT equipment should be controlled on a corporate basis as opposed to the situation which existed at present.  

Members also commented that the report on Renewals Reserve should be considered alongside the Council’s Procurement Strategy with both documents being matched together to ensure that the recommendations from the Performance Review informed the Procurement Strategy.  Officers noted the comments and added that once the recommendations in the Renewals Reserve report were agreed by Council they would be considered as part of the drafting of the Procurement Strategy and would also be circulated to all Business Heads.  

Members also commented on the level of reserves held in respect of the Renewals of plant equipment etc and the Head of Finance added that a further report would be submitted following on from this report which would review the level of reserves held and the use of the Fund.

RESOLVED – That the report be received and the overall conclusions and recommendations as set out at Appendix A to report FS 30/03 be agreed subject to the amendment of recommendation 1.6.6 to say that all significant amendments to the Plan be reported to the Executive not just items above £5,000.

CROS.18/04
BUSINESS PLAN PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT – MEMBER SUPPORT & EMPLOYEE SERVICES

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services submitted report ME.25/03 summarising the work carried out by his Business Unit to date and monitoring performance against the Unit’s Business Plan.  He set out details of the key developments in the Unit since his last report in October 2003 including achievements against Best Value Performance Indicator targets, developing a strategic approach to human resources and organisational development, introducing a Health and Safety Management System across the Authority and enhancing Member support.  He also drew Members attention to the current position with regard to Performance Indicator, BV12 Number of Days Sickness Absence per Employee.

Members commented on the section relating to qualification study and professional updating and the fact that the decisions on these matters had been devolved to Business Units and questioned the Head of Member Support and Employee Services on whether criteria had been set to determine which members of staff should be allowed to undertake training and the Head of Member Support and Employee Services indicated that the Councils qualification policy would address those matters.

Members also commented on the position with regards to Member Support and the proposed transfer of the current Member Support Provision from the Legal and Democratic Services to the Member Support and Employee Services Unit as from the end of March 2004 and questioned whether his Unit had solved their problem of capacity.

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services commented that in conjunction with Officers funds had been identified which would enable Member Support and Employee Services to employ a member of staff full time on a temporary basis part of whose functions would be to carry out the work on Member Support previously carried out by Legal and Democratic Services.

In response to Members questions on whether staff from the Legal and Democratic Services Unit would transfer when the Member Support function transferred to Member Support and Employee Services. The Head of Legal and Democratic Services estimated the current level of work on Member Support in this Unit accounted for approximately 5 hours work per week spread over a number of posts in the Unit.  He added that the Unit would continue to provide that service up until the end of March.

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services commented that Members were currently being consulted on the current level of service and future provision and added that in addition to the work on Member Support the member of staff would carry out work on Member development, the Independent Remuneration Panel and Overview and Scrutiny.  He added that once the post was in place it would enable the Unit to review its contribution and Members would be able to judge if the position should be resourced in the future.

Members further commented on the Performance Indicator for the number of days sickness absence per employee and noted that a proportion of the sickness was due to employees on long term sick but felt it would be useful if there was an indication of the numbers of staff who either didn’t take any sick leave in a year or rarely took any days sick leave.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the report be noted. 

(2) That the Head of Member Support and Employee Services report verbally to the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 February 2004 on the numbers of good attenders in the Council and individual Business Units.

CROS.19/04

REVENUES AND BENEFITS BUSINESS UNIT

The Head of Revenues and Benefits presented report RB.18/03 summarising the work carried out by his Unit against the Revenues and Benefits Business Plan for the period 1 April – 31 October 2003 and monitoring progress against the key developments for the Unit including, improving collection rates, improving staff morale and reducing overtime working, the introduction of a pilot and extending the existing welfare visiting scheme to the old and infirm as part of the Council’s Anti Poverty Strategy.  

The Head of Revenues & Benefits drew attention to the problems of sickness absence within the Unit and the steps which he was taking to address that problem.  

He set out for Members the Unit’s performance against Performance Indicators and drew attention to the encouraging performance with regard to BV9 In year Council Tax Collection levels and  BV10 NNDR collection levels. He also added that whilst the Unit’s performance on BV78A Average Time to Process New Claims had experienced difficulties during the first two quarters, the figures for the third quarter of the year had improved significantly.

In response to Members questions the Head of Revenues and Benefits anticipated that there could well be problems resulting from the LSVT process and his Unit was working closely with CHA to address any technical problems which might arise when the Carlisle Housing Association migrated from the Civic Centre to its new headquarters.

RESOLVED –  That the report be noted.

CROS.20/04

FINANCIAL SERVICES BUSINESS UNIT

The Head of Finance presented report FS.50/03 summarising the work carried out by her Business Unit to date and monitoring performance against the Unit's Business Plan, key issues and the challenges which would face the Unit over the coming months.  She drew attention to the key challenges for the Unit which were to develop and monitor the Three Year Financial Plan, meet requirements of new legislation, achieve continually improved compliance with Codes of Practice and relevant guidance for Financial Services, meet increased demands for partnership working and external funding, ensure that the Unit delivered on the demands made by other Business Unit, improve prioritisation to mitigate the problem of insufficient time and resources and improve communications and staff morale.  

In response to questions from Members the Head of Finance commented that her Unit was to relocate from ground floor to the ninth floor following CHA’s vacation of the Civic Centre in March 2004 and she was hoping to plan the move with help from the Council’s IT Section.

RESOLVED –  That the report be noted.

CROS.21/04

STRATEGIC AND PERFORMANCE SERVICES

The Head of Strategy and Performance Services reported (SP.39/03) on the work carried out by her Business Unit and on performance against the Unit’s Business Plan.  She highlighted the key developments in the Unit since the last report submitted to Committee in October 2003 and commented in particular on improving communications and the perception of communications in the Council, developing the Community leadership role and the Council’s relationship with partners, pro-actively managing and developing City Vision and LSP, developing the Authority’s position with regard to Regional Government, embedding procurements, performance, risk and project management into the normal workings of the Council, becoming more pro-active in the use of research/consultation and integrating policy/ performance planning issues into a joined up solution for the organisation.  

In response to Members questions the Head of Strategy and Performance commented that the Unit had appointed two final year research students from the Carlisle Campus to assist in research/consultation and that work was currently being undertaken to produce a user friendly Best Value handbook which it was anticipated would be completed for circulation with the Authority’s Annual Best Value Programme.  

Members noted that whilst procurement had been prioritised as an important issue to improve in the short term they did not wish to see that happen at the expense of the Authority’s Risk Management Programme and the Head of the Unit commented that whilst procurement was indeed a priority for the member of staff concerned progress on Procurement would not be achieved at the expense of risk management.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

(The meeting ended at 3.15 pm)
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